Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, April 5, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, April 5, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Lee Lovette and Kelly Allen.

Council Member Absent: Jeff Fogleman.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: March 1, 2010.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
Mayor Boggs announced that Councilmember Fogleman was absent due to the death of a friend.

Old Business

7:03 p.m. Review and discussion of Draft of update to the Chapter 96: Animal Ordinance:

Manager Earp stated that all of the requested changes were included in the draft proposal before the Council. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to Table the discussion of the Animal Ordinance until next month if Councilmember Fogleman returned. Councilmember Lovette concurred stating that the issue was too important to take up without the presence of the whole council. Motion carried 4-0.
7:04 p.m. Consideration and discussion of amendment to Town Charter regarding Mayoral Term of Office extension from a two (2) year to a four (4) year term: Councilmember Allen made a motion to extend the term of the Mayor to 4 years; motion carried 4-0. Manager Earp stated the Town will place a public notice in the newspaper after which the change will be in effect for the 2011 election upon notification to the Alamance County Board of Elections.
New Business
7:06 p.m. Review and consideration of audit proposals for audit services for Town for 2009-2010 thru 2011-2012 fiscal years: The audit services are re-bid every three (3) years. Six firms were asked to submit a proposal; two responded, Winston, Williams, Evans and Creech and Cobb, Ezekiel and Loy. The bids were each $15,000 for the 2009-2011 fiscal year, $15,440 and $15,500 respectively for the 2010-2011 fiscal year and $15,900 each for the 2011-2012 year. The bids are up $2,000 from the 2008-2009 fiscal year due to the CBDG Grant accounting necessary.  Manager Earp recommended the Town stay with Winston, Williams, Evans and Creech due to the quality of their work. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve using Winston, Williams, Evans and Creech for the next three years at the prices listed; motion carried 4-0. Manager Earp stated the contract will go to the LGC for approval.
7:10 p.m. Review and consideration of 2010 concessions contract for the Haw River Municipal Park for 2010: Manager Earp stated that the contract is with Ginger Bayless of G’s Fun Foods. The Town instituted major changes for accountability two years ago. The Town receives 15% of the profits from concession sales. Randall King, Parks Director, recommended the Town approve the contract. Councilmember Lovette asked if anyone else had every bid on the contract. Manager Earp stated no. He explained that Ms. Bayless uses some of the Towns equipment and some of her own. The prices are subject to change for Tournaments as the Town can generate more revenue to offset the expense of the Park by doing so. The Town only has one Baseball team this year. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to let the contract to Ginger Bayless as written; motion carried 4-0.
7:14 p.m. Review and discussion of FEMA AFG Fire Grant award: Manager Earp stated the Fire Department has received pre-notification of the grant award; usually the actual approval arrives within four (4) weeks. The Town will spend $3,310 to receive $66,217.00; the sales tax of $5,131.82 will be refunded by the state. The monies will be spent on the eleven (11) items listed in the memo. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept the fire grant in the amount of $66,217.00 with a match of $3,310.00; funding for the match to come from Fund Balance; motion carried 4-0. 
7:17 p.m. Consideration of request from Margaret Mitchell, Haw River Elementary concerning use of large shelter at Park: Manager Earp stated that Ms. Mitchell is the teacher responsible for the reading incentive program at Haw River Elementary. She has requested the Town allow the school to use the Large Shelter free of charge on May 30, 2010 from 9:00 am until 2:00 pm. The normal fees would be $62.50 for the rental and $150.00 for the clean-up deposit. Councilmember Allen asked if she had assured the Town that she would clean up. Manager Earp stated yes. Councilmember Lovette stated that the school administration had made great strides in improving the school. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion that Haw River Elementary be allowed to use the large shelter on May 30 waiving the customary rental fee with no cleaning deposit; motion carried 4-0. 
7:22 p.m. Discussion of use of postcard billing for water/sewer services: Manager Earp stated that Enterprise billing is not Public Record; there has been discussion of whether the use of postcards reveals too much information and is a violation of the General Statutes. He stated that the Council could make an official determination to approve the use of postcards by stating that they are aware of and understand the Statute but the use of postcards is necessary in regards to the enterprise billing system. Attorney Davis stated that this is a good interpretation of the Statute. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the use of postcards for billing to maintain the integrity and quality of services provided; motion carried 4-0.
7:27 p.m. Review and discussion of the draft sidewalk plan for the Town: Manager Earp stated that the Planning and Zoning Board has approved the sidewalk plan. Sidewalks are a good use for the Towns Powell Bill Funds in excess of a half-million dollars.  The plan was developed by Alley, Williams, Carmen and King. The purple lines reflect the main arteries and the blue lines show the secondary phase through the neighborhoods. As new developments take place, the developer will be required to install sidewalks. The plan covers 15 plus years. The Council will determine which sidewalks to install first. The federal funds for the sidewalk grant did not come available in the current federal budget but the Town will continue to apply for all grant funding opportunities. The plan cost estimates include ROW acquisition but that will not be necessary in most instances due to state right of ways. The plan will take into consideration the NCDOT expansion for Hwy 70 from Haw River to Mebane. The plan will be put on the books as a Capital Improvement Plan. Manager Earp stated the state has indicated they will pave Main St this spring Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to approve the sidewalk plan; motion carried 4-0.

7:35 p.m. Discussion of setting the following public hearing dates:
Rezoning hearing for tax map 13-11-33 parcel owned by John Kempf: The request is to subdivide and rezone the property on Trollingwood Rd from R-12 to B-2 for the purpose of putting a contractor’s office on the B-2 lot.
Public hearing concerning amendments to ordinances: Title III Administration and Title V Public Works: The changes will fix inconsistencies in the ordinances concerning the Police and Fire chiefs answering to the Mayor instead of the Manager, the consistency of penalties applied and the clear statement of the responsibility of the Town and homeowners in regards to meters.
Public Hearing regarding the 2010-2011 budget for the Town of Haw River: Manager Earp requested a June date.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to schedule the rezoning and ordinance amendment hearings for May 3rd and the 2011 Budget hearing for June 7th; motion carried 4-0.
Manager’s Update 7:40 p.m.
· Budget work session schedule: Council set a budget work session for Monday, April 19, 2010 at 6:30 p.m.
· Burlington Notifications concerning Animal Control Services and Water/Sewer rate increases: The Haw River per capita portion of Alamance County Animal Services for 2010-2011 is $10,218.96. Burlington projects a rate increase between twenty (20) to twenty-four (24) percent in water and sewer: Burlington staff is recommending a seven (7) to eight (8) percent increase each year for the next three (3) years. Councilman Lovette informed those in attendance that the Alamance Co. Spay & Neuter Clinic is now open and that the rates are very reasonable.
· Reminder of April 22 Regional Legislative update meeting to be held at HR Civic Center.
· Update of the Mark Turner waterline request: Attorney Davis stated that the easement should be signed by the necessary party from International Textile Group as soon as he returns from out of the country.
· The Town has the opportunity to participate in the NCLM Wellness program. This promotes good health amongst employees and helps with insurance rates. Council asked Atty. Davis to review the agreement. It was the consensus of the Board to participate upon Attorney Davis’ approval of the agreement.
· The Town Policy states that customers may receive one (1) adjustment to their water bill per year. Council agreed by consensus that this meant one per calendar year.
Open Forum 7:52 p.m.

The following citizens spoke in favor of limiting the number of dogs in Haw River:

Ronald Cobb, 616 Keck Rd.


Maurice Tippett, 628 Keck Rd.


Sue Tippett, 628 Keck Rd.

The following citizens spoke against limiting the number of dogs in Haw River:


Carol Jones, 620 Keck Rd.

Nicole Cummings, 717 Coley Ct.


Misty Campbell, 117 A Third St.


Wade Cox, 211 Pelham St.


Cathy Wilson, Roma Rd.

Diane Turner, 415 Graham Rd.

Announcements – None
9:05 p.m. Councilmember Honeycutt made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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